STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
   MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL  
HELD ON TUESDAY 11 AUGUST 2015, IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







The ditch opposite Myrtle Cottage in Shurton needs to be cleared and there are overgrown brambles at the Babbling Brook that need attention. Highways will be advised. Action: Cllr Searle.
There has been a lot of carrier bags of litter recently on the road from the outskirts of Shurton through to the C182 junction. Some bags remain near the junction. Cllr Searle said it may be a one-off but we will monitor the situation  
PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, County Cllr Hugh Davies, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 2 members of the public. 

60/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Geoff Coles and Cllr Sue Goss.
61/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 14.7.15:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.

62/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr Morgan declared an interest in Community Impact Mitigation (CIM) funds.

63/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. Cllr Davies confirmed the dates for the SCC “have your say on how to balance the budget roadshows”; 21st August at Dunster Show and 22nd August at  Bridgwater J24 Market 9am – 3pm.

2. When the fire brigade attended the recent serious fire in Kilve, they were unable to locate the fire hydrants; The situation could have been much worse were it not for the use of the stream. Cllr Davies suggested we check our hydrant locations and other such items and ensure they are referenced in our emergency plan. 

3. The 30mph speed limit beyond the Wideycombe straight in Carhampton has been upgraded to 40mph.

4. The Election Leaflet sent out from WSC has a printing error. The Open Register section is pre-printed with a YES. It is important to amend it to NO or else people may appear on the Open Register erroneously.
Cllr Turpin asked Cllr Davies why Highways do not remove the roadwork signs following completion of works. There are many lying around on verges and junctions in the parish. Cllr Davies will take this up with Highways.

64/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

1. Cllr Morgan said the rate rebate to Hinkley Point B in excess of £300k will effectively wipe out the savings identified in 2015/16, although 2015/16 will remain balanced. Further cost saving considerations will need to be made in 2016/17.

2. Cllr Morgan read out a comprehensive report following his visit to the DRIGG disposal facility in Sellafield.
Cllr Tipney questioned the need for Cllr Morgan and other councillors to travel to Sellafield when the information is available on the internet, particularly in times of financial difficulty endured by the various Councils. Cllr Morgan said he funded the visit himself and felt that visiting the site was necessary to get a feel for the facility, not easily gained from the internet. Cllr Ford agreed with Cllr Tipney, but felt if the trip was funded by Cllr Morgan, then it was up to him.
65/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 7
Blocked ditches along C182. Contact Highways for a definitive date when this work will be carried out. 
Action: Clerk.

Item 9
Submit Top 5 (9) Priorities to WSC. Complete.
Item 11
Advertise SCC Adopt-a-Path in parish magazine. Complete.
Annual Subscription to Engage West Somerset. Complete.
Item 13
Thank you letter to D.Skeats. Complete.
Item 15
Parish Hedge Cutting. Letter received from D.Fothergill. Councillors are unhappy with the response. We 
will request to see David Peake to discuss further. Action: Clerk
66/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

Nothing to report.

67/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study (Cllr Searle) 
After the final data has been collected, a meeting will be held with the Village Hall Trustees. A Plan will then be presented for consultation with the community in September. Further iteration will again be possible. 

2. Burgage Rd Play Area (Cllr Ford)
a. The formal Open Day on 18.7.15 was successful and well attended by local people. We have written to thank M.Nurton and A.Loveday who provided the barbeque and L.Dunwood, the ice-creams. 

b. A small piece of grass carpet had come unstuck under the swing which has been repaired.
c. £2k of the £3.6K cost to resurface the access lane was met by S106 funds; the balance paid by parish council. Part of the S106 agreement is a formal handover of funds to Cllr Westcott (WSC) including a photoshoot. This will be on 8.9.15 at 3pm. Cllr Ford questioned the need for this photoshoot and considers it a waste of District Council resources. WSC has asked if we could arrange for some children in prams and/or wheelchair users to appear in the photo. It was noted children would still be at School.
3. Stogursey Parish Woodlands and Orchards (Cllr Searle)
Cllrs Searle and Coles have not been able to make an approach to the landowner of the 2 acre plot of land between Shurton Rocks and Lime St, but will try and do so over the coming weeks. Action continues.
4. Noise Mitigation Earplugs
Part of the Grant Agreement stipulates evidence of benefit achieved by the earplugs. Letters of support have now been received, so the remaining 50% payment can now be applied for. Action: Clerk
5. Stogursey School

A.Goodchild has provided some dates for a meeting in September, which the Clerk has passed to P.Farmery. He will agree dates with the Head and Governors and then a meeting will be arranged. 

68/15
PARISH CHAMPION NOMINATION (by 4.9.15):
Geoff Coles was nominated by a parishioner for his “unstinting efforts re 7 days a week social services driving and hospital journeys (including the new car scheme) his help with and visits to, less abled members of the community & many other deeds of kindness, in addition to his 25 years as a councillor”. Cllr Turpin said it bothered him that councillors are nominated. Cllr Tipney said he also cannot support anyone on the parish council as a recipient of the award. Cllr Ford said we asked for nominations from parishioners and Geoff was the only one nominated (except for Yvonne Bulman who was not eligible as she does not live in the parish). Cllr Elenor totally disagreed with Cllrs Turpin and Tipney, as Geoff was not nominated on the basis of his parish council work. However, it was AGREED that this nomination would stand. 

Nominations were therefore:

1. G.Coles proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Jones.
2. Colin Palmer (over 25 work years with the football club and charity fund raising) proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Morgan.

3. Rose Nurton (work for the Church/Churchyard and associated fund raising efforts) proposed by Cllr Elenor and seconded by Cllr Boxall. 
A vote was taken. Colin Palmer received the most votes and will be this year’s parish champion. Action: Clerk
69/15
MEETING REPORTS:
15.7.15–West Somerset Flood Group. Cllr Turpin was unable to attend. 

15.7.15–Main Site Forum. An update was given on progress with Holford Stream & the winding down of the 
work-force. As little is happening, the need for October’s meeting will be confirmed in September.
27.7.15–Operation Harold. The Hinkley C Policing team presented its agreed diversionary routes in the event 

of an incident on the C182 between Cannington and Hinkley Point. The area is divided into 3 sectors each operating a one-way system with the aim to keep vehicles moving albeit possibly slowly. HGV’s would be parked up at the nearest suitable location. Hopefully a presentation will be given to the parish council in October. Cllr Morgan asked if parishioners will be able to attend. This would be confirmed with PC Masters nearer the date.

70/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

15.9.15- Quantock Panel -Cllr Tipney said he has resigned as representative from the Quantock Panel. He did 
not agree with its present & proposed format. He suggested the parish council resigns its membership. At the outset, the Panel was effective and able to hold local authorities to account. Cllr Boxall had attended as our representative for four years and agreed that although attendees are well meaning, it was nothing more than a “talking shop”. Cllr Ford proposed a letter is sent to the Panel Chairman explaining our dissatisfaction and to tender our resignation. This was AGREED. Action: Clerk
16.9.15 -MSF Hinkley C Tour. Anyone who wishes to go must advise D.Campbell as places are limited.
26.9.15 – SALC AGM, Somerton.

30.10.15 – SSG, Hill House, Otterhampton.
71/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
1. Received/Sent:

a) Copy of a letter from Revd Tatham to Mrs Brown (Church Flag).
b) Somerset Choices information from SCC. The Clerk will ask if the leaflets can be put in the Post Office.

c) SCC SID Results. 

Tower Hill. During the 14 day period, 13-27 July, 6889 vehicles were recorded. Of these, 2977 were recorded at < 30 mph; 3748 between 30-40 mph; 161 between 40-50 mph and 3 > 50 mph.
Shurton. During the 14 day period, 29/6 – 13/7, 7746 vehicles were recorded. Of these, 5050 were recorded at < 30 mph; 2628 between 30–40 mph; 68 between 40–50 mph and 0 > 50 mph.
d) Ongoing tree issue at Lonlay Mews. A resident has come forward who witnessed WSC planting the trees in the early 60’s. She is willing to sign a statement to that effect. The Clerk has advised WSC (Erika Lake) as this situation needs to be resolved.

e) From SCC – Joint Structure Needs Assessment for Somerset 2014/15 (in circulation pack).

f) Thank you letters to M.Nurton, A.Loveday & L.Dunwood for their help at the Play Area Open Day.
g) Top 5 (9) Priorities list to WSC.

h) PCC minutes (in circulation pack).
i) N.Bennetts (Environment Agency) advising the Stolford Flood Defence Scheme has passed the first stage of funding approval.

j) L.Flash advising the Stogursey Magazine editorial team will take overall responsibility for Stogursey-Online.UK (Stogursey Website).

k) Thank you letter to D.Skeats for his help with the replacement of the shingle on the bus shelter roof.

l) SALC – Advising that due to changes in EU Regulations, authorities with an annual budget below £500k Euros are covered by the Financial Services Compensation Scheme.

m) The Clerk sent a bus petition template to J.Taunton to use if required.

n) Response from D.Fothergill (SCC) in relation to early & drastic hedge cutting in the parish.

2. For Consideration
a) WSC Rural Youth – Conference on Loneliness & Isolation on 17.10.15. No interest.
b) WSC – Vote on Standard Board Nomination. Not sufficient knowledge on candidates to vote.
c) SALC/NALC Transparency Code. Councillors are happy with our arrangements which are currently above the recommended standard.

d) Coastal Wildlife Support. There is insufficient detail, including costs, to offer support at this time. 

e) WSC Code of Conduct Training. No councillors requested to attend the training in the autumn.

72/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Litter bin at Stolford
The Clerk has again emailed K.Richards on 21.7.15 and phoned on 11.8.15, but he is away until 12.8.15. The email also asked for new agreements to empty the new bins in the Burgage Rd Play Area.  
2. Parish Council Hanging Basket & Floral Display Competition

Cllr Searle mentioned the results of the competition. A new shield is required as the individual shields around the outside have all been used. Cllr Searle paid £25 for the shield ten years ago. Cllr Turpin questioned the worthiness of the trophy and competition and asked how many people took part. Cllr Searle said there were nine entries, and agreed it would be nice to have a few more entries, but overall felt the floral displays do help to enhance the parish. It was AGREED, as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall to purchase a new shield up to the value of £50, on the basis that it does benefit the parish.

3. The Gravel

Cllr Boxall commented on how nice the flower boxes look on The Gravel. Cllr Turpin is concerned at the amount of advertising in the area, as it looks cluttered. Cllr Tipney said years ago it was not permitted, but as he would not want to stop or curtail businesses, some control or better placement of the boards should be considered. Cllr Ford thought the situation has not been helped because of the Wessex Water/Plowright board signage, which may only be temporary. Cllr Morgan believes the boards are mostly intended to direct the contractors. Cllr Searle suggested we monitor the area for the next month or two & then perhaps as Cllr Tipney suggested, send a friendly letter to businesses asking for restraint or more appropriate placement. 

73/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Edware Lane – A resident rang the Clerk to complain that Highways would not repair the pothole as the lane had been downgraded to a Restricted Byway. The Clerk rang Highways who confirmed this. She contacted PC Masters as Edware Lane is included as a diversionary route under Operation Harold. PC Masters met with SCC and EDF Hinkley C which resulted in EDF agreeing to repair the potholes. Cllr Elenor said it did not make sense for this lane to be downgraded as it provided safer exit to the C182 than at the Stolford end. 

Councillors are unhappy that Highways did not consult with the parish council or residents who live on this lane. There is no signage indicating the lane’s status. Cllr Boxall asked where individuals would stand with their insurance companies if any damage was incurred to their vehicles whilst accessing the lane. 

Cllr Turpin asked if Cllr Davies could take this up on our behalf. However, in the first instance it was DECIDED to write and complain to Highways, copied to the Police (including the CNN Police) as proposed by Cllr Morgan and seconded by Cllr Elenor. Action: Clerk

2. Lengthman – Notes of the meeting held on 7.8.15 have been circulated to councillors. Cllr Searle said the main concentration to the end of September will be ditching and drainage works. Anything outside the lengthsman’ remit will be passed to SCC. The implications of the cessation of the scheme were recorded in detail in last month’s minutes. Cllr Turpin reiterated his view that there should not be an automatic return of the scheme; that the lengthsman should go out to tender to a local person. Cllr Tipney agreed. He would like to see a proper discussion on the matter. He thinks it ridiculous that the job of watering hanging baskets needs both lengthsmen, a job previously done by volunteers. Cllr Searle advised that the storage and use of a previous resident’s water was no longer available to us, neither are there volunteers offering to carry out the task. The bowser is now stored, filled and transported by Greenslades. Cllr Ford added that if from April 2016, EDF wished to continue paying for the scheme, he could see no reason for it not to go ahead. 

74/15
PLANNING UPDATE (Cllr Morgan):
3/32/14/004 – Housing Development at 16 Castle St. Comments have been returned to WSC.

75/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
· Greenslades - £64.80 – Battery replacement for the watering machine.

· A.Prowse - £444.64 – July salary plus £36.21 admin and office expenses.
· S.Foster - £185 – Churchyard mowing on 31.7.15.
· INCOME - £2000 – WSC S106 Deveopment Funds relating to Burgage Rd Access Lane.
2. Internal Audit
As per our Financial Regulations, Cllr Ford has carried out a check on the books, bank statements and invoices for the first quarter to 30.6.15 and reported no anomalies.

76/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

An email from J.Taunton highlighting two footpath issues (Farringdon Hill to Shurton and Lower Monkton Farm to Cathanger) was passed to Cllr Jones to deal with.

77/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Twinning – Cllr Elenor advised there is a Cream Tea at Wick House on 16.8.15.
2. Stogursey Arts Festival – Cllr Elenor was pleased to announce that Lady Gass has match funded the parish council grant of £750. This should help to secure the event for the future as it will allow permanent items of infrastructure to be purchased. An outline of events will be published in the next parish newsletter. 

3. Cllr Ford said the flower show entries were lower this year, but the standard was very high. Cllr Elenor thought that having three events over successive weekends may impact on attendance and there may be ‘fete fatigue’. He wondered if it would be advantageous for the various committees to get together and perhaps have just one big village event.

4. Enhancements – Cllr Tipney was concerned that he had not been informed of any enhancement meetings. Cllr Searle replied that aside from the bus shelter roof refurbishment, there had not been away. The next enhancement work is likely to be clearing the planters of summer bedding and preparation for spring bulbs. This will be raised at a parish council meeting when there will be a call for volunteers.

78/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 8 September 2015 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.20pm.
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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